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THE COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA

THE VISITORS OF JAMES MADISON UNIVERSITY
Volume XXXVIII No. 2

Minutes of the Meeting of January 11, 2002
The Visitors of James Madison University met Friday, January 11, 2002 in the Chandler Hall Board Room on the campus of James Madison University.  Mr. Paul Chiapparone, Vice Rector, called the meeting to order at 1:05 p.m.

PRESENT:

Chiapparone, Paul, Vice Rector

Blackwell, Helen

Cuevas, Pablo

Cunningham, Charles

Farrell, Joe

Fuller, Richard

Harrell, Henry
Helsley, Conrad

Jasien, William

McConville, Timothy

Martin, George

Mix, Mark

Obenshain, Mark

Testwuide, Robert

Castello, Barbara, Secretary

Glotfelty, Ted, Student Member

O’Meara, Dr. William, Speaker, Faculty Senate

ABSENT:

Showker, Zane

ALSO PRESENT:

Rose, Linwood, President

Brown, Douglas, Vice President for Academic Affairs

King, Charles, Vice President for Administration and Finance

Scott, Robert, Vice President for Institutional Effectiveness

Warner, Mark, Vice President for Student Affairs

Crosson, Charles, Interim Vice President for Development and Alumni Affairs

Bourne, Jeff, Director of Athletics

Hilton, Fred, Director of University Communications

Harper, Donna, Assistant to the President

Holsinger, Larry, Director of Audit and Management Services

Eton, David, Budget Director

Wheeler, Susan, Policy and Legal Affairs Adviser

Mr. Chiapparone, Vice Rector, opened the meeting by stating that Board Rector Zane Showker was unable to attend.  He then called on President Rose to introduce special guests of the Board. Dr. Rose, in his introduction of them, stated that each had recently published a book. He introduced Dr. Roger Hall, School of Theatre and Dance; Dr. Karen Santos, Special Education; Dr. Barkley Rosser, Economics; and Dr. Ronald Kander, ISAT.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
On motion of Mr. Testwuide, seconded by Mr. Cunningham, the minutes of the October 5, 2001, meeting were approved as distributed.   

STATE COUNCIL OF HIGHER EDUCATION PRESENTATION 

Dr. Rose introduced Ms. Phyllis Palmiero, Executive Director of the State Council of Higher Education (SCHEV). She stated that she wanted to share with the Board the priorities of the State Council. She said that she could not overemphasize the importance of a Commonwealth striving together for common goals. She said that these budget priorities were maintenance reserve, maintenance of faculty salaries at 60%, the need for base funding adequacy, student financial aid and the equipment trust fund.

She then went on to say that in light of the current budget situation that SCHEV had two policy positions that they wanted to share with the Board members. 

She stated that the first was tuition. SCHEV feels that each university’s Board should be allowed to set their own tuition levels. She said that this could possibly minimize the difficulty that this is presenting for all universities. 

She stated that the second of these was financial aid. She said that the State Council believes that if tuitions are to be raised then financial aid must also be considered so that students do not have to suffer.  

PRESIDENTS REPORT

Dr. Rose opened his report by introducing four JMU faculty members who have recently written scholarly works: Dr. Roger Allan Hall, professor of theater; Dr. Karen E. Santos, associate professor of special education; Dr. J. Barkley Rosser Jr., professor of economics; and Dr. Ronald G. Kander, professor and department head of integrated science and technology. 

He reported that a Ph.D. program in communications sciences and disorders at JMU has been approved by SCHEV and that it will be JMU’s first Ph.D. program; the university currently offers a Psy. D. with two areas of concentration.

Dr. Rose went on to say that the JMU marching band, the Marching Royal Dukes, appeared in the Macy’s Thanksgiving Day parade in New York and will take part in Gov. Mark Warner’s inaugural parade
He then reported that the James Madison University Foundation received a generous bequest of $832,160 from the estate of H.L. Batschelet to fund the Beverly T. and H.L. Batschelet Excellence in Education endowment to provide scholarships and to establish a Beverley T. and H.L. Batschelet Chair of School of Administration.  He stated that Mrs. Batschelet, who predeceased Mr. Batschelet, was a member of the Madison College Class of 1955 and had retired from the Virginia Association of School Administrators. 

Dr. Rose said that new federal initiatives include $1 million for library construction to support small business development and $1.5 million for Intelligent Transportation Systems.

Regarding the Executive Budget bill, Dr. Rose said that a proposal by Governor Gilmore calls for a 6% reduction in the university’s budget in the coming biennium and that the cut would amount to $7.9 million. He said that JMU is already the most under-funded college in the state with a $26-$28 million budget deficiency.   

Dr. Rose then briefly discussed a capital outlay proposal of Sen. John H. Chichester and Del. Vincent F. Callahan.  He said that the two legislators proposed $1.2 billion in construction projects at Virginia colleges over the next seven years and that JMU would receive $126.3 million under the proposal, the largest of any college or university in Virginia. Part of the projects would be funded directly and part would be subject to approval by voters in a bond referendum. Construction projects at JMU that would be funded include the Center for the Arts, $29.8 million; the chemistry-physics building east of Interstate 81, $24.2 million; the music recital hall, $22 million; the library facility east of Interstate 81, $19.8 million; Miller Hall renovations, $13.9 million; Harrison Hall and Annex renovations, $9.7 million; steam infrastructure improvements, $4 million; handicapped accessibility projects, $1.8 million; sewer repair and upgrade project, $1.1 million.  (Attachment A)

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Audit Committee

Mr. Bill Jasien, Chair, gave the report of the Audit Committee.  (Attachment B)

He reported that Mr. Gary Flynn, JMU’s Security Engineer, had made an informative presentation to the committee on the information security posture and challenges at the University.  In addition, the presentation included an overview of the security training program, which is called R.U.N.S.A.F.E.  Mr. Jasien also reported that it appeared that the security engineer and the audit staff work well together.

On motion of Mr. Jasien, seconded by Mrs. Blackwell, the report was approved. 

Athletic Committee

 Mr. Pablo Cuevas, Chair, gave the report of the Athletic Committee.   (Attachment C)

He stated that Jeff Bourne, Director of Athletics, introduced Casey Carter, Assistant Athletic Director for Student-Athlete Services, who presented an update on services offered by her office.  

Mr. Cuevas ended his report by stating that Jeff Bourne had provided the committee with an update on fundraising efforts for the Athletic Performance Center.  

On motion of Mr. Cuevas, seconded by Mr. Jasien, the report was approved. 

Development Committee

Mr. Joe Farrell, Chair, presented the report of the Development Committee. (Attachment D)

Mr. Farrell said that Mr. Charles Crosson, Interim Vice President for Development and Alumni Relations, reported on year-to-date fund raising figures.  He further reported that Mr. Crosson distributed timelines and information on planning and campaigns and discussed the development office’s readiness for a major campaign.

Mr. Farrell told Board members that Dr. Rose ended the meeting with an update on the search for a new Vice President for Development and Alumni Relations.

On motion of Mr. Harrell, seconded by Mr. Testwuide, the report was approved. 

Education and Student Life

Dr. Conrad Helsley, Chair, presented the report of the Education and Student Life Committee.   (Attachment E)  

He said that Dr. Douglas Brown, Vice President for Academic Affairs, introduced Dr. Richard Whitman, Dean of the College of Arts and Letters, who reported on WMRA and support from the university.  He said that WMRA’s support from the university has decreased over the past 10 years dramatically and its contributions from listeners and business have increased significantly.  

He reported that Ms. Susan Wheeler reported on the history of the post-tenure review policy.  She stated that this report was done in answer to a request at the June meeting for the administration to re-examine the post tenure review policy and report back in January 2002.  The administration proposed that three sections of the Faculty Handbook be revised concerning the involvement of the academic unit personnel action committee in the post-tenure review process. Dr. Helsley stated that following discussion a motion was made by George Martin and seconded by Chuck Cunningham, and the Education and Student Life Committee voted to approve these changes in the Faculty Handbook section on post-tenure review.  Dr. Helsley then moved that the full Board approve the same changes.  This was seconded by Mr. McConville and was approved unanimously by the full Board.

Dr. Helsley further reported that Dr. Dary Erwin, Director of the Center for Assessment and Research Studies, gave an assessment update on measuring quality in higher education.  The Education and Student Live Committee was supportive of JMU’s efforts to construct better measures of student learning and to set standards of performance in other areas of General Education.  

Dr. Helsley stated that Dr. Bill O’Meara, Speaker of the Faculty Senate reported that a consultant had worked with the Faculty Concerns Committee in developing a survey on merit pay.  The Senate has consulted with JMU faculty conducting the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools accreditation report and with the internal chair of the Academic Program Review for General Education.

He stated that he then called on Mr. David Mills, President of the Student Government Association, to share the SGA response to the off campus fire at the Commons that affected 48 students.  They offered a host of activities to aid the students affected. He said that Mr. Mills ended his report with discussion of activities that will be the focus during the spring semester.  

Dr. Helsley said that Mr. Ted Glotfelty, the student member of the Board of Visitors, discussed issues regarding the university hazing policy and also shared concerns voiced by students regarding the tier system created by athletics.

On motion of Dr. Helsley, seconded by Mr. Cunningham, the report was approved. 

Finance and Physical Development Committee

Mr. Jasien presented the report of the Finance and Physical Development Committee.  (Attachment F)

Mr. Jasien said that Mr. John Knight reviewed the quarterly financial report and reported that the University’s revenue and expenditures were appropriate for the first quarter of the fiscal year. 

He said that Mr. Charles King reported on the Governor’s adjustments to the 2001-2002 fiscal year budget and that due to the revenue shortfall the state is experiencing, JMU will be required to reduce its general fund operating budget by two percent for this fiscal year.  He said that the University has developed plans to cover the two percent reduction and is currently waiting on instructions from the Department of Planning and Budget on when to revert the funds to the state.  He said that Mr. King then reported on the Governor’s 2002-2004 budget and how it will impact JMU.

He went on to say that Mr. King also reported on a proposed capital outlay package that is being proposed by Delegate Callahan and Senator Chichester.  This proposed capital package includes $126,324,100 in capital projects for JMU.

Mr. Jasien reported that Mr. King concluded his remarks by presenting a budget amendment that requested that the proposed biennial budget reduction be minimized to an amount less than $7,925,708.  On motion of Bill Jaisen, seconded by Robert Testwuide the committee approved the legislative amendment and recommended approval by the full board.

On motion of Mr. Jasien, seconded by Mr. Harrell the report was approved. 

GOVERNOR’S BUDGET SUBMISSION

Mr. King informed the board that the University’s 2001-2002 general fund operating budget would need to be reduced by two percent or $1,320,688, by June 30, 2002.  The budget reduction was mandated by Governor Gilmore due to an estimated $1.2 billion dollar revenue shortfall.  Mr. King reported that the University had taken the necessary actions to reduce its general fund budget by the $1,320,688.  (Attachment G)

GOVERNOR GILMORE’S 2002-2004 HIGHER EDUCATION OPERATING / CAPITAL BUDGET

Mr. King reviewed Governor Gilmore’s 2002-2004 biennial budget as it related to Virginia Higher Education and James Madison University.  Mr. King reported that the Governor’s budget reduced the general fund operating budgets of Higher Education by $153.2 million and JMU’s budget by $7,925,708.  This represents a six percent budget cut.  In addition, the Governor’s budget also requires that institutions of higher education revert $133 million to the Commonwealth to help balance the 2002-2004 budget.  Higher Education is permitted to generate these funds by increasing tuition up to $200 per student per year.  JMU’s share of the $133 million reversion is $3,065,773 in 2003, and $6,441,644 in 2004.  The Governor’s budget included $6,780,635 in general funds for workers compensation, faculty and classified employee salaries, financial aid and equipment trust fund.  The proposed 2002-2004 biennial budget also included $38,871,196 in general funds for four capital outlay projects and $13,390,000 in non-general funds for four projects.  (Attachment H)

CALLAHAN – CHICHESTER CAPITAL PLAN

Mr. King presented the details of a $1.6 billion capital package that is being sponsored by Delegate Vincent Callahan and Senator John Chichester in the 2002 General Assembly session.  The capital plan provides $1.2 billion for capital outlay projects for higher education.  This capital plan provides James Madison University $126,324,100 for nine capital projects.  This amount was the largest allocation among all of the Virginia higher education institutions.

 (Attachment I)

PROPOSED BUDGET AMENDMENT

Mr. King presented a budget, which requested that the proposed budget biennial budget reduction be minimized to an amount less than $7,925,708.  (Attachment J)

On motion of Dr. Helsley, seconded by Mr. Jasien, the proposed budget amendment was approved. 

Mr. Chiapparone then stated that the Board was about to go into closed session and asked that there be a five-minute recess to allow the room to be cleared of all persons except for the Board members and those making presentations during the closed session.  

Following the recess, Mr. Chiapparone then called on Dr. Conrad Helsley who made the following motion:

Pursuant to Section 2.1-344.1 of the Code of Virginia, I move that the Board go into closed session to discuss personnel matters involving promotions, retirements, hirings, resignations, salary adjustments and status changes of various faculty and administrators as well as awarding of tenure to faculty members. In addition, pursuant to Section 2.1-344.10 of the Code of Virginia, I move that we go into closed session to discuss honorary degrees or special awards.

The motion was seconded by Bill Jasien, the motion carried, and the Board moved into closed session. 

Following the closed session Mr. Chiapparone then stated the following:


During the closed session, the board discussed only matters lawfully 


exempted from open meeting requirements and only those types of matters 


identified in the motion for the closed session.

RECORDED VOTE: the following is an affirmative recorded, member by 


member, vote:

Chiapparone, Paul

Blackwell, Helen

Cuevas, Pablo

Cunningham, Chuck

Farrell, Joe

Fuller, Richard

Harrell, Henry

Helsley, Conrad

Jasien, Bill

Martin, George

McConville, Timothy

Mix, Mark

Obenshain, Mark

Testwuide, Robert

Mr. Chiapparone then asked if there was a motion to come forward.  Dr. Helsley made the following motion:

I move that the Board approve the personnel actions discussed in closed session regarding promotions, retirements, hirings, resignations, awarding of tenure, salary adjustments and status changes of various faculty and administrators.   (Attachment K)

The motion was seconded by Mr. Farrell, and the motion passed.

Dr. Helsley then moved that the resolution regarding the children of Bruce Simmons be approved as amended. The motion was seconded by Mr. Fuller, and the motion passed.   (Attachment L)

ADJOURNMENT:

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 2:40 p.m.

____________________________________




 



Paul Chiapparone, Vice Rector

_________________________________

Barbara Castello, Secretary to the Board
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